Parish Plan Update 2010
LOWER BROADHEATH PARISH COUNCIL
Chairman of Parish Council, 

4 Manorfield, Lower Broadheath, Worcester, WR2 6QN

Tel: (01905) 640139

To all Residents of Lower Broadheath and

Worcestershire County & Malvern Hills District Councillors 
                10th June 2010

Dear Resident/Councillor,

It is nearly three years since I introduced the Parish Plan to you in September 2007. Since that time a lot has happened in the Parish, which may have implications for us all.  The purpose of the attached document, ‘The Parish Plan Update’ is therefore twofold.  Firstly, it details the achievements, which the Parish Council has made towards the objectives outlined in the original Parish Plan, as well as explaining the areas where we have been unable to achieve all we set out to.  In this respect, whilst both I and the Chairman of the Parish Plan Steering Group have attempted to keep you updated via the Village Newsletter, I appreciate that not everyone sees this publication.  Accordingly I asked the Steering Group to include the results to date in the Update.

The second purpose of the Update is to detail future issues that the Parish Council will be dealing with on your behalf.  When the Parish Plan was published, we were not fully aware of the implications of the West Midlands Regional Spatial Strategy (“RSS”), and as stated in the Parish Plan, whilst fearful we could be affected, we had no real idea to what extent.  Whilst we still do not know the full implications of the RSS, and indeed we have just been told that it is to be scrapped by the new coalition government and that options for growth will be decided locally in a bottom up approach. We must however be mindful that that the issue will not simply disappear and some growth is inevitable. The Parish Council therefore felt it was essential to get your views, and this has been done by means of the recent questionnaire which was distributed to each house in the Parish. The findings of this questionnaire are included in this update and will enable us to respond to the consultations that will almost certainly take place in deciding the future growth of both Worcester City and Malvern Hills. The questionnaire also looked at the housing needs of our residents and their families, to provide an indication of future local needs.
I urge you to consider the Update carefully.  A considerable amount of time and effort has gone into preparing the Update, and I would like to thank the Steering Group for their work.  I would also like to thank you all for making your contributions via the questionnaire, without which, we could not have prepared the Update.

Yours sincerely

Barbara Beard

Barbara Beard

Chairman of Lower Broadheath Parish Council. 

A Parish Plan Update for Lower Broadheath 2010

(To be read in conjunction with Parish Plan 2007)
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The Way Forward

The Parish Plan Steering Group has firstly looked at our achievements resulting from the study undertaken in the 2007 Parish Plan and secondly to seek ways of moving the document forward to deal with issues we are being faced with now and in the very near future.  Members of the Steering Group are listed below.

The Parish Plan Steering Group
The Parish Plan Steering Group has produced this ‘Update’ on behalf of the 
Lower Broadheath Parish Council:

Paul Simmonds, Chairman of Steering Group and Vice Chairman of Parish Council               

Brian Barber, Secretary and Community Representative
Jonathan Beard, Editor
Barbara Beard, Chairman of Parish Council
Colin Barrett, PO and Shop
Roger Bass, Parish Councillor
Eileen Chapman, Church Representative
Alan Forrest, Parish Councillor
John Norton, Chairman of Gardening Club
Sue Newton Smith, Pre-School Group
Jenny Stevens, Sunshine Club
Veronica Swinburn, Parish Councillor
Maurice Wedd, Parish Councillor
The Document was adopted by the Lower Broadheath Parish Council at their meeting on the 7th June 2010 and published by M.J. Davis, Clerk to Lower Broadheath Parish Council, 35 Oakfield Road, Malvern, Worcestershire WR14 1DS. 

Footnote:

In a document called ‘The Coalition: our programme for government’, published by the Cabinet Office on the 18th May 2010, the government confirmed it would axe regional spatial strategies and would “return decision-making powers on housing and planning to local councils”. At the time of publication it is not known whether this will be the function of the County or District Council or both but it is important that these bodies are made aware of the public opinion and the evidence gathered in this document, so that they may work with the parish in achieving a ‘bottom up’ approach to planning. 

Parish Plan Update for Lower Broadheath 2010
ACHIEVEMENTS TO DATE
Lower Broadheath Parish Council has listened carefully to your concerns, which were detailed in the Parish Plan produced in 2007, and have been mindful of these issues whilst carrying out its role as your Parish Council. Listed below are the main issues of concern detailed in the Parish Plan.  The action taken to address each is shown in italics.

a. The completion of the orbital ring road. This is now a Worcestershire County Council long term project and will be discussed in more detail, in this document, in connection with the housing development proposed for the Parish and Village.   
b. The Parish Council to have a greater say in Planning matters and decisions. The Parish Council has produced a ‘Village Design Statement’ to help those applying for planning permission and all planning applications are now advertised on the Parish notice board to enable interested persons to make representations to either the Parish or District Council. 
c. A wish to retain the rural feel of the Village. The Village Design Statement stresses to planning applicants the general wish to maintain a rural feel to the Village.  This document is available via the Parish Council website.  Every effort is made by the Parish Council to ensure that applications reflect these principle although, regrettably, it is not something we are always successful in achieving.  However, we have made our District Councilors well aware of your views in this respect. 
d. More affordable housing, not just social housing, but for all forms of tenure. (follow-up from survey) Again, in spite of early optimism, this has not been achieved due to unforeseen economic difficulties.  It is still being pursued and we are hopeful for a small scheme at Wembley Cottages on Bell Lane as part of an open market housing development.    
e. Keeping the Village tidy, removing rubbish and dog mess. Additional litter bins have been provided and the Parish Lengthsman is instructed to clear verges on a regular basis. 
f. The retention of the Village shop and post office. The shop and post office are given the opportunity to advertise in the Village newsletter free of charge and the Parish Council makes a contribution towards their business rates.  
g. Stamp out anti-social behaviour. Considerable discussion has taken place with the police to overcome these problems.  Recently there have been fewer cases reported, so hopefully things are better!  
h. The improvement of transport links to allow people to visit hospitals, doctors etc. The Parish Council failed to persuade First Group to extend their bus service No 31 to the Village but have a list of volunteer drivers who have offered to provide transport for elderly or disabled people to keep hospital or doctors appointments. This service is advertised in the newsletter.   
i. The enforcement of speed limits and the reduction of vehicle speeds through the Village. We still receive many complaints concerning this.  The police have promised to carry out speed checks on Martley Road and Crown East Lane, the two areas which appear to have the worst problems.
j. The enforcement of existing speed and weight limits, and the extension of limits to Bell Lane. We have had little success in this matter in spite of early optimism following discussions with Worcestershire County Council Highways Department.  
k. Road improvements at the junction of Martley Road and Bell Lane and parking provision for people using the Shop and Post Office. After early optimism the most we have achieved is some slow down signs. However this issue still remains a priority particularly in view of anticipated housing and employment developments in Lower Broadheath and surrounding villages together with a ‘Park and Ride’ site planned for Grove Farm on the edge of Worcester.     

l. The prevention of dangerous parking in the Village generally and particularly in Hallow Lane and Jacomb. Some white ‘H’ lining has taken place to prevent the blocking of parking areas and we are continually reporting dangerous parking to the Police.  
m. The introduction of safer routes to school and the reduction of car use in taking children to and from school. The school has introduced a walking bus but its use is restricted due to insufficient volunteer helpers.
n. The Parish Council as with all Councils must endeavor to make its work more visible to the Community. The Parish Council now has a web site which contains a wealth of information, including the Parish Plan, minutes of Parish Council meetings and the Village Design Statement.  Information is also displayed on the notice board by the Post Office and Shop. 

o. Additional Police presence in the Village and drop-in surgery. A drop in surgery was operated for some two years following the publication of the Parish Plan but due to limited use this has now been abandoned in favour of passing complaints to the Vice Chairman of the Parish Council who then passes them onto the Police to take action. This appears to work better and saves the police valuable time. This method of communication is advertised on the notice boards.   
p. Public footpaths. Considerable progress has been made on this issue. Firstly a Footpath Warden has been appointed who is doing a very good job and achieving excellent results! Secondly we have published a footpath map and the take up has been excellent. Thirdly we have produced a ‘selection of footpath walks’ which has been printed in the newsletter and there are plans to make this more generally available.
Whilst not all items are positive we are continuing to work to achieve as much as we can on these issues.

FUTURE ISSUES
The Village is now likely to face its biggest challenge since its creation as a civic Parish in 1952. The West Midlands Regional Assembly, the strategic planning body for South Worcestershire under Governmental direction, is saying the area needs to build between 24,500 and 25,500 new homes, together with employment opportunities, between 2006 and 2026.  It will be for the District Councils in the area to allocate sites. Worcester has been designated a ‘settlement of significant development’, achieved without any democratic mandate, but due to its restricted administrative boundaries is unable to provide its commitment of up to 11,000 homes with employment. 

The three District Councils concerned, Worcester City, Wychavon and Malvern Hills have formed a body known as the South Worcestershire Joint Core Strategy (“SWJCS”) to see how they can discharge these obligations, and a document, known as the ‘Preferred Options’, has been produced for consultation.  For Lower Broadheath, the Preferred Options is proposing that 3,500 homes should be built in the Parish, together with 15 hectares of land for employment, to help meet the shortfall in Worcester City’s claimed need. In addition, the Parish will be expected to provide further homes to meet part of Malvern Hills’ allocation of nearly 5,000 dwellings.

You will recall in the Parish Plan there was very little support for growth, with only 28% wanting to see more homes, and only 37% wishing to see more employment opportunities.  In addition, 64% wanted to see the completion of the orbital road and 94% of residents liked living in the Village.  With these factors in mind, the Parish Council made its initial objections to the West Midlands Regional Assembly (see letter in appendix 3 of the Parish Plan 2007).  The Parish Council has continued to stress its concerns and, since the Parish Plan, has made further representations to the Government Office for the West Midlands, the SWJCS, County and District Council Members, the Member of Parliament and at the Enquiry that examined the Regional Spatial Strategy (“RSS”).  To date however, the Parish Council has only made very limited progress.

Transport is a major issue in any plans for growth and the following items taken from a government study into land use: ’Making The Most Of Land In The 21st Century.’  (www.foresight.gov.uk) are worthy of note:

“The transport network of Britain is well connected but suffers from creeping congestion. The annual cost of excess delays in English urban areas is currently estimated to be £17.5 billion in terms of lost time and resources. Unless ways are found of managing this congestion, including road investments, losses could increase by an additional £22 billion per year by 2025. By the period 2020 to 2030, there is also likely to be substantial overcrowding on the rail network.” 

“Failure to integrate transport into land use strategy over the next two decades will have serious consequences for congestion, pollution and managing climate change, and will lead to mismatches between the location of housing development and the availability of jobs”
It is most unlikely that things will stay as they are and it is very likely that some growth will be forced upon us.  However, there is a view being expressed politically that local people should have bigger say in changes to their communities and, with this in mind, the Parish Plan Steering Group was asked to prepare a questionnaire for all residents to complete giving a scenario of various options that the Village may be faced with, together with a local housing need survey. The questionnaire was delivered to almost 700 homes in the Parish, and is shown in the reference document (7), together with the results of the responses received.

The West Midlands Regional Assembly has also produced Phase 3 of its Regional Spatial Strategy (“RSS”) which deals with issues such as gypsy sites, mineral extraction etc. The Parish Council is not aware of any implications for Lower Broadheath, but it will be seen in the reference documents that the Parish Council has responded to this issue in the ‘joint site allocations (9) policies letter’.  The Assembly was wound up in March 2010 and much of their work is now the responsibility of the West Midlands Leader Board (WMLB). This is a new regional decision making body for local government in the West Midlands.     

The Parish Plan is a ‘living document’ and will be continually reviewed in the future as things change and issues crop up that are of concern to the majority of residents in the Parish.

Action Plans:

1. The Issue: Possible Large Scale Development of 3,500 homes or more together with employment land, to the east of the Parish between Dines Green, Eastbury Manor and towards the Parish of Hallow to meet the needs of Worcester City .

The results of the survey show that only 2.5% of respondents were in favour of a development of this size, and if forced upon us, 86% demanded the completion of the North West orbital road concurrently with the development. In the original Parish Plan this figure was 64% before the extent of any development was known. 97% considered the existing hospital facilities totally inadequate for such a development, and 90% considered other health care facilities were also inadequate to serve such a proposal.

74% of respondents felt that the number of homes demanded by the RSS for South Worcestershire was excessive, and supported the figure of 12-13,000 homes, as suggested in the ‘New Vision’ (3) document included in the appendix. 

Whilst ‘employment land amounting to 15 hectares’ is included in the proposals, so far the Parish Council has seen no evidence that employers want to move to the area, which historically has a poor record of attracting employers.  53% of respondents supported additional employment in the area. 

Fears have been expressed that the children living in the Parish may be ‘swallowed up’ by new schools serving the development.  Only 5.7% of respondents indicated that they would be happy for their children to use these new schools. 

Further, if such a proposal was to be forced up on us, 78.5% of respondents considered that the boundaries should be changed so that the development falls within Worcester City, in order to try to preserve the rural feel of the Village.  In the Parish Plan, 69% of respondents wanted the Village to retain its rural feel through a balanced lifestyle that supports the community and promotes organisations, pubs, footpath network and Village facilities for all age groups.  94% of respondents like living in the Village. 

In conclusion the proposals do not accord to the current Parish Plan and therefore proposals currently being considered by the District Council should be refused.

However developers may appeal against such a decision and the Parish Council may be forced to seek professional representation at a hearing which could require financial support.

Even if, at appeal, the developer is unsuccessful, the proposal may raise its head again when the new local development framework is put in place in 2011-2012, unless the SWJCS reviews its site allocations. 
It is the view of the Parish Council that the northern fifth arm of the Crown East roundabout at the current northern end of the Southern Orbital Road (A4440/A44 junction) should be exclusively reserved for the completion of the North West Orbital Road, and not just used as a distributor road for any proposed housing /employment development.  
	Action already taken: 

· Representations made, and objection raised, to the West Midlands Regional Assembly in respect of the Regional Spatial Strategy Phase 2;

· Objections raised to the Preferred Options Document, prepared by the South Worcestershire Joint Core Strategy (1) on behalf of Malvern Hills District Council. 

· Representations made to the ‘Examination in Public’ (2) of the Regional Spatial Strategy; 

· Objections raised with the SWJCS (5) regarding the limited number of homes that it is claimed can be built within their current administrative boundaries of Worcester; and 

· Representation to the Parliamentary Select Committee reviewing the West Midlands Regional Spatial Strategy and, of course, to Parliamentary, County Council and District Council Members.        
· Has recommended refusal to the District Council of the planning application submitted by Bloor Homes for the building of 3,950 homes together with 14 hectares of employment land and infrastructure. The proposals do not include for the completion of the orbital road and only minor improvements to the current road network. In addition, large scale development is unsustainable due to there being no evidence of employers wishing to locate in the area; the increasing flooding of Laugherne Brook and; it will use large areas of good quality and highly productive agricultural land.  

Proposed Future Action: 

· The Parish Council will continue to fight this issue with the valuable information obtained through the recent Questionnaire (7) and the new Vision Document. 

· Unless major change is forthcoming the Parish Council will object to the final draft of the ‘emerging local development framework’ based on the current Preferred Options document, and take what ever action that it can to overturn the proposals, whilst striving to benefit our community .

· The Parish Council will continue to insist that Worcester City should be forced to use all developable land within the city boundaries before moving into adjacent districts.




2. The Issue: A smaller scale development in the same area, of 500 homes together with employment to meet the needs of Worcester City. 

This proposal was suggested by the Parish Council at the Examination in Public of the Regional Spatial Strategy as a compromise solution. We further suggested that development should be relocated in areas having better existing infrastructure, but this appears to have been ignored by the Inspector to the RSS. 

In the questionnaire, only 31% support was received for a development of this size, whilst 78.5% considered the North West Orbital Road should be completed concurrently with any development of this size.  It is not, therefore, an option which the Parish Plan Steering Group or the Parish Council could support.  

	Action already taken: 

· Representations to the Examination in Public of the Regional Spatial Strategy.

· The Parish Council has met with the leader of Malvern Hills District Council 

Proposed Future Action: 

· The Parish Council will continue to press the various Councils not to allow any development outside the current city boundaries until all land supplies have been exhausted, and seek a positive assurance that genuine infrastructure (including road) improvements will be made concurrently with any developments.  



3. The Issue: The building of 250 homes in the Parish to meet the needs of Worcester City with the balance spread over other parishes in Malvern Hills and Wychavon Districts. 

As a result of the objections already made to large scale developments to serve Worcester City’s claimed need, consideration is being given to the spreading of homes around Category 1 and possibly Category 2 villages (Lower Broadheath is in category 1) that are within reasonable travelling distance of Worcester. The benefits are that such numbers could be integrated and become part of Village communities, improving their viability and providing some local employment opportunities. The disadvantages are that the carbon footprint would increase due to increased travel distances for people travelling to work, school, shopping and visiting hospitals etc. Concern has also been expressed about response times for emergency vehicles having to negotiate, at peak times, gridlock traffic around the Southern Orbital Road. 

The question regarding actual development was asked in the Questionnaire.  Support for such a scheme in Lower Broadheath was 29%, whilst 68% still considered it necessary to concurrently complete the orbital road.  It was also considered that whilst such a scheme would improve the viability of local schools, concerns over hospitals and other health facilities remained.

	Action already taken: 

· No current action has been taken, but the proposal is something that may have to be revisited in the future in order to reach a compromise solution. If housing numbers for South Worcestershire could be reduced overall, and more development carried out in Worcester City, it may be an option to revisit.  However, it should not be forgotten that the Parish may also be required to take part of Malvern Hills’ allocation and, if so, we will continue to demand the completion of the orbital road. 

Future action:

· Most of those that responded to the questionnaire considered that some development may be acceptable but only when all land within the city of Worcester has been used. Development possibilities will be revisited at that time.




4. The issue: A small development of up to 40 homes to meet the needs of the Parish and Malvern Hills.

Whilst no decision has been taken, the Parish may also be required to provide additional homes as a share of Malvern Hills’ allocation.  Although only 28% of respondents in the original Parish Plan wanted to see new homes, the latest survey showed that 76.6% would support a small development, although 46% still considered completion of the North West Orbital Road to be essential if this were to occur.  Phase 1 of the Worcester Transport Strategy promises to carry out road improvements to increase capacity on the Southern Orbital Road. This was supported by 36% of respondents to the questionnaire who felt that it would be a ‘great benefit’ to the Village. 

	Action already taken:

· No action is currently required but it is anticipated that such a scheme would receive support from the community based on the results of the questionnaire. 
Proposed Future Action:
· Should such a scheme be suggested the Parish Council would, of course, carry out a resident consultation before recommending it for approval, as even this proposal would constitute the largest development to be carried out in the Parish in the last 35 years.  


5. The issue: A small exception site development of 8-15 affordable homes.

It is proposed that such a development would be affordable housing, rented or shared ownership for people with a local Village connection, and may be located adjacent to any defined Village settlement boundary. In the questionnaire this proposal received a supportive response of 90% and is something that the Parish Council has been considering in recent years. As previously stated, a small scheme of 3 homes is to be built at Wembley Cottage, Bell Lane and it is hoped that other sites will emerge in the near future.

	Action already taken: 

· The Parish Council has spent a considerable amount of time on this issue in the past and there is a clear evidence of local need. (See response to housing need survey in appendix) However agreement has to be reached with Planners regarding the sites’ suitability and agreement has to be reached between the land owners and a registered social landlord over the value of land.  This can often be a sticking point. Negotiations are believed to be taking place in one location and it is hoped agreement can be reached.  

Proposed Future action: 

· The Parish Council in conjunction with Malvern Hills District Council will continue to pursue the provision of affordable housing at every possible opportunity.          




6. The issue: The Completion of the North West Orbital Road and other Infrastructure requirements.

In the original Parish Plan 64% of respondents favoured the completion of this road without knowing the extent of development that was likely to be inflicted upon the Village and Parish. At the time, there were concerns that, following the completion of the southern section of the orbital road, traffic in the Village would increase and this has proved correct. The Village is being used as a ‘cut through’ for people wishing to travel to the West Midlands, and the Southern Orbital Road is already carrying 190% of its design loading. Since that time minor improvements have been carried out at junctions on this section of road and more are promised. Consideration has also been given to dual tracking the road and building a further bridge in the centre of Worcester, although this is no longer proposed.

36% of respondents to the questionnaire felt that this option would be a better choice for the Village.  However, the results of the questionnaire also clearly stated that, if large scale development is going to be ‘forced upon us’, completion of the North West Orbital Road is essential, with 86% in favour. 

Completion of the North West Orbital Road (“NWOR”) is now included in the strategic (longer distance) highway improvements planned for Worcester City post 2016, though there is no guarantee that it will be affordable and receive government support.  Furthermore it is acknowledged that the completion of the NWOR is not supported by all, and if it is going to happen, routes must be planned that satisfy as many people as possible. Concerns have been expressed that the road will lead to development over and above that now envisaged, and therefore action needs to be taken to achieve some form of strategic open space between the NWOR and the Village. However if large scale development was allowed without the completion of the road, it would almost certainly spell the end of villages surrounding Worcester, and the rural tranquility considered so important to the majority of residents will be lost for ever. The Parish Council has always supported the completion of the NWOR. 

As we now have your comprehensive support, we shall use such influence as we have to retrieve our lanes from commuter traffic with the hope that Lower Broadheath may restore the rural feel now being enjoyed by Rushwick following the construction of the A4103 Bypass. 

Partial completion of the NWOR to the B4204 Martley Road is not an option that would be acceptable.  It will undoubtedly lead to more traffic in Lower Broadheath and through the village of Hallow, and would almost certainly cause further congestion at Martley Turn and onto Henwick Road.      

Some respondents to the questionnaire raised other infrastructure issues such as drainage, flooding, water, gas, telephone and electrical services. It must be assumed that such issues will be addressed by the service providers, and any applications for development will be refused that cannot provide these essential services.  The Parish Council will continue to be mindful of these issues when responding to any consultative documents.     

	Action already taken:

· The Parish Council, in line with the original Parish Plan, demanded the completion of the NWOR in consultation with the West Midlands Regional Assembly, and again in consultation with Malvern Hills District Council and the South Worcestershire Joint Core Strategy (4).  In this respect, the Parish Council has continually stated that unless this road was completed, it could not support significant housing development or employment due to the barrier created by the river Severn, and the poor links any development would have with the road and railway infrastructure of the country. 
· The Parish Council has continually stated that if the road could not be afforded, development, if forced upon the Parish, should be postponed until such time as the road could be afforded, and that both should be carried out concurrently with each other.
Proposed future action:

· The Parish Council will continue to press County and District Councils to give their on going support for this road if large scale development is to be undertaken. Partial completion to the B4204 Martley Road is not acceptable.  

· The Parish Council will continue to work with other Parishes to ensure that the best possible route can be achieved.  
· Press the County Council and Highways Agency to reach agreement over improvements at junction 6 of the M5 Motorway.
· Upgrading of the Southern Orbital Road, in preference to completion of the NWOR, would almost certainly lead to increased ‘rat running’ through the Village.  This needs to be monitored carefully bearing in mind possible developments in other villages.
· Achieve a ‘strategic gap’ between the proposed road and villages to prevent further development.
· Continue to monitor, and respond to, issues in the Worcester Transport Strategy document (8) . 
· The Parish Council will work to protect the interests of those that may be disrupted by any completion of the NWOR.



7.  The Issue: The need for growth.

The Parish Council considers that the number of houses being suggested is not supported by the population growth being predicted by the Office for National Statistics.  Instead, it has supported the alternative growth document prepared by the West Worcestershire Village Group and the Save Elgar Village Action Group entitled ‘The New Vision’. Whilst acknowledging that this document has political support, the Parish Council and Parish Plan Steering Group wish to remain non political.  However, the document does offer real evidence that the projected figures accepted by both the Government and the West Midlands Regional Assembly cannot be justified for South Worcestershire. 

	Action already taken: 

· The Parish Council, using arguments based on the ‘New Vision’ document, has raised the issues of ‘growth’ with the Government Office for the West Midlands, at the Examination in Public of the Regional Spatial Strategy, and with the Parliamentary Select Committee, who are currently examining the Regional Spatial Strategy.

Proposed future action:

· The Parish Council will continue to press all those concerned to demonstrate housing need, and will also seek assurances that real employment opportunities will be forthcoming. 

· The Parish Council will continue to seek evidence from developers and the SWJCS that businesses wish to move to the area and create new jobs, before supporting any application to turn good agricultural land over for employment use.  




8. The issue: Boundary Change:

If a large scale development was forced upon the Parish, 78.5% of respondents said they would prefer to see a ‘boundary change’ so that the development fell within Worcester City rather than Malvern Hills. The purpose of such a change would be that the development would be totally isolated from the Village and, as such, the Village would not lose its ‘rural feel’.

	Action already taken: 

· No action has been taken as this has only been confirmed following the results of the questionnaire. 

Proposed future action:
· It is something that will be discussed by the Parish Council and representations will be made to District Council Members with a suggestion that, if large scale development is forced upon us, serious consideration should be given to a boundary change in order to preserve the rural character of Lower Broadheath. 




9. The issue: Public/Private Transport network. 

69% of respondents considered that the existing network was inadequate and not capable of dealing with any growth. 

There is very little in the ‘Worcester Transport Strategy’ which suggests there will be any real benefits for the Village in the short term, other than minor road and junction improvements.

	Action already taken: 
· The original Parish Plan included a package of measures to help road safety in the Village.  Whilst these measures were agreed by the County Council, little has been achieved.

Proposed future action: 

· Recommend refusal of any significant planning applications until such times as improvements are carried out. It could also be argued that the Village is not sustainable without an adequate public transport service and again this should be an issue in preparing a new local development framework for this and other Category 1 and 2 villages that have similar transport issues. 

· A ‘Park and Ride’ site recommended in the Worcester Transport Strategy  for the Grove Farm area of Worcester, together with the ‘Bromyard Road Rapid Transit System,’ are also likely to have a serious impact on the Village if carried out before the completion of the NWOR.  Progress on this issue will be studied very carefully in consultation with Members and Officers of Worcestershire County Council to ensure that the schemes have minimal on the Village. 

· Continue to press for improved bus services to the Village (see response to Worcester Transport Strategy) (6).




10. The issue: Health Care:

97% of respondents considered the existing hospital facilities inadequate to serve any new development and there was a similar response to other health care issues. There is no evidence that things will be improved. Therefore to proceed with the planned increase in the population of the area without a commensurate expansion of the hospital is likely to place the health of every resident in serious jeopardy. In addition, the out-of-date infrastructure will put lives at risk because of increased delays to the emergency services. This should be another reason for refusal of any significant increase in population.

	Action already taken:  

· No action has been taken but ‘Health’ must be considered such an important issue that, unless the Parish Council receives assurances that this will be addressed, it is yet another reason to recommend refusal of any such planning application.

Proposed future action: 

· Ensure that the issue of Health provision is addressed in the emerging Local Development Framework.

· Ensure that the emergency services can demonstrate that they can deliver acceptable response times for this and other parishes in which development is planned.   




11. The issue: Education.

Education is considered to be a major issue to the community, and is one of the reasons people choose to live in Lower Broadheath. Only a very small percentage of respondents (5.7%) would be happy to send their children to any school which would be built to serve large scale development.

	Action already taken:  

· The Parish Council and the Community has always been very supportive of both the Primary School in the Village and the Chantry High School at Martley.

Proposed future action: 

· The Parish Council will demand assurances that there will be no attempt by the L.E.A to change the school catchment areas, and that no attempt should be made to ‘bus in’ children from any new development, which should be ‘self sufficient’. 

· Assurances must also be given by the Diocesan Board of Finance that they will not expect people in rural communities to use any facilities that may be provided on new developments at the expense of those existing facilities which are again seen as an important part of Village life.    




12. The issue: Employment:

Employment has already been discussed in respect of any large scale development but 53% of respondents would welcome additional employment in the Parish to support any small scale Village development schemes and this may be seen as an important issue to reduce dependence on travelling to work.

	Action already taken: 

· The Parish Council has in the past supported small scale employment in the Village providing this helps the local economy.  However, the largest employer in the Parish imports labour from elsewhere which regrettably does not make a significant contribution to the community. 

Proposed future action: 

· As previously stated just allocating employment land does not mean actual jobs will be created and therefore the Parish Council will demand to see evidence in planning applications that real employment will be created.




13. The issue: Leisure:

There was significant support for leisure facilities and whilst these are provided in Worcester, Martley and Malvern there is very little provision in the Village. An extension of the facilities at Martley may be beneficial albeit can only be reached by car or the limited public transport that is available.

	Action already taken: 

· The Parish Council with support from Worcestershire County Council has for the past 3 years provided a range of sporting activities for the youth of the Village but the take up has been poor. 

Proposed future action:  

· The Parish Council should consider advertising the facilities available at ‘Sport Martley’ for all age groups as at present there is little publicity. It is unlikely that additional facilities could be justified with the current poor take up by young people in the village, though with new development in other villages, additional facilities may be made available at Martley. 




Building for Tomorrow

To survive as a village many respondents feel that some development is essential in order that we retain the local services that are essential to us, such as the Church, School, Post Office, Shop and Pubs. Many villages have lost these facilities because they have failed to grow and this may become ever more likely in Lower Broadheath due to its close proximity to Worcester.  Nevertheless the scale of development suggested is clearly unacceptable and a compromise solution needs to be found. The completion of the NWOR is likely to be some way in the future and there is no guarantee that it will ever be built. Therefore the Parish Plan Steering Group is suggesting some options to the Community, as follows:

· Worcester City should build more homes within its existing administrative boundaries over and above the 3,500 which it claims can be built. It is the view of the Parish Council that this could be increased to 5,000 plus and all land within the city boundary should be developed in the first instance before any overflow within the Parish boundary, which would be considered on its own merits. 

· About 40 homes could be built in the Village together with some affordable housing (including exception sites), subject to improvements on Martley Road and its junction with the A443 at Martley Turn to meet part of Malvern Hills’ need.  

· Road improvements, weight limits, and traffic calming measures (not speed humps) should be made on Crown East Lane, Bell Lane and Hallow Lane, together with strict speed enforcement, in order to cope with traffic generated from other village developments.

· The ‘Park and Ride’ site and the ‘Bromyard Road Rapid Transport System’ should be abandoned but bus services improved to Dines Green and Lower Broadheath to take account of new development. Cycle ways are considered more for recreational purposes than as a means of travelling to work, as many places of employment do not have changing and shower facilities. 

· Any further development in the area needs to be matched with improved ‘Health Facilities’ as a matter of urgency.

· No large scale development of housing or employment should even be considered until the NWOR can be financed and built, ideally prior to, or concurrently with, development taking place. 

· The flooding of the Laugherne Brook which caused serious problems in 2007 needs to be addressed in any development as surface water run off will be increased by any form of development.  Whilst some on site storage may be possible, it is apparent in times of heavy storms that the watercourses cannot cope and we have seen no evidence of planned improvements.    

A summary of this document has been distributed to all residents and the comments received have been supportive. The Parish Plan Update 2010 was adopted by the Parish Council at their meeting on the 7th June 2010 in a similar manner to the original Parish Plan. The Parish Council will use the criteria ‘Building for Tomorrow’ as the basis for discussions with the South Worcestershire Joint Core Strategy, the District and County Councils.   

Reference Documents 
(See List on Contents Page)

(Please note to save costs and paper these may not be included in your copy. They may be viewed at the Post Office in Lower Broadheath or at the home of the Vice Chairman of the Parish Council, Green Hedges, Bell Lane, Lower Broadheath, they are also available on the Parish Council’s website). Documents marked with an asterisk are available at; http://www.worcestershire.gov.uk /MyParish  Select; Lower Broadheath, click on 'Consultation Papers' (these occupy 4 or more pages).

Useful Contacts (Included in all editions of update)
Clerk to Parish Council:
Mike Davis
Tel: 01684 569864


35 Oakfield Road Malvern WR14 1DS

Chairman: 
Barbara Beard
Tel: 01905 640139

Vice Chairman: 
Paul Simmonds
Tel: 01905 640122

Other members:
Roger Bass
Tel: 01905 641105

Miranda Davies 
Tel: 01905 333562
Alan Forrest 
Tel: 01905 333258

Neil Fox 
Tel: 07767672471
Karen Gray 
Tel: 01905 640959

Adrian Parry 
Tel: 01905 640589

Julie Plante 
Tel: 01905 333253

Veronica Swinburn 
Tel: 01905 333358

Maurice Wedd 
Tel: 01905 640861

District Council Members:
Don Hull
Tel: 01905 425136


Aubrey Tarbuck 
Tel: 01905 640849

County Council Member:
Alwyn Davies
Tel: 01886 888263            

West Mercia Police
Sarah Ransome-Williams. 
Tel: 0300 3333000 


        Ext. 66610

Schools:
Broadheath CofE Primary School
Tel: 01905 640285


Chantry High School
Tel: 01886 887100

Council Offices
Malvern Hills District Council 
Tel: 01684 862151


Worcestershire County Council
Tel: 01905 763763

Parish Council Website
In order to find the Parish Council web site use the following address:- www.worcestershire.gov.uk/myparish  and select Lower Broadheath.
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